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1. Call to Order
President Konen called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.

2. Pledge of Allegiance
Trustee Herron led the Pledge of Allegiance.

3. Roll Call
The Village Board meeting was held in person at Waubonsee Community College Academic and
Professional Center on June 18, 2024.

Present: President Jennifer Konen, Trustee Sean Herron, Trustee Matthew Bonnie, Trustee 
Michael Schomas, Trustee Sean Michels, Trustee James F. White, and Trustee Heidi Lendi  

Absent: None 

Additional Attendees: Village Administrator Scott Koeppel, Finance Director Anastasia, Public 
Works Director Merkel, Community Development Director Danielle Marion, Community 
Development Director Michael Cassa, Police Chief Pat Rollins, Attorney Laura Julien, Village 
Clerk Tracey Conti, TIF Attorney Kathy Orr, and Geoff Dickinson from SB Friedman Development 
Advisors, LLC 

4. Public Hearing
a. Annexation Agreement Amendment & Release Lis Pendens (Lot 70 & 71 Hannaford

Farm).
President Konen opened the public hearing to discuss the Annexation Agreement. 
Amendment & Release Lis Pendens (Lot 70 & 71 Hannaford Farms).  

Director Marion stated that the owners of Lot 70 & &71 in Hannaford Farm have paid their fee 
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in Lieu of Development. Therefore, a public hearing needs to be held for the Annexation 
Agreement Amendment that acknowledges that the property owner has completed all the 
obligations under the terms of the agreement. This is standard practice for the lots in Hannaford 
Farm. No public comment was made. The hearing was closed. 

 
5. Appointments and Presentations 

a. Fiscal Year 2023 GFOA Certificate of Achievement in Financial Reporting Award. 
President Konen recognized Director Anastasia for outstanding work for the Village of Sugar 
Grove.  

 
6. Airport Report - None 

 
7. Public Comment on Scheduled Action Items - None 

 
8. Consent Agenda 

a. Approval: Minutes of the June 4, 2024, Board Meeting. 
b. Approval: Vouchers 
c. Approval: Treasurer’s Report 
d. Ordinance: Zoning Text Amendment Food Pantry Use. 

 
 Motion by Trustee White, second by Trustee Herron, to Approve the Consent Agenda as 

presented.   
Ayes: White, Herron, Michels, Lendi, Bonnie, Schomas Nays: None; Abstain: None; 
Absent: None. MOTION CARRIED 

 
9. General Business 

a. Ordinance: Amending Title 4; Chapter 6 “Open Burning” of the Village Municipal Code by 
adding the word “leaves” to the existing prohibition list in 4-6-3. 

Police Chief Rollins explained that the code was recently amended to remove Section F from the 
Open Burning Ordinance, which dealt with the burning of leaves. There was no reference to 
prohibiting the burning of leaves, and this amendment addresses this issue. As a housekeeping 
matter, leaves will be included in the ordinance under Prohibited Items, Section 4-6-3.  
 

 Motion by Trustee Schomas, second by Trustee Herron, to Approve an Ordinance: Amending Title 
4; Chapter 6 “Open Burning” of the Village Municipal Code by adding the word “leaves” to the 
existing prohibition list in 4-6-3. 
Ayes: Schomas, Herron, Lendi, Bonnie, White Nays: Michels; Abstain: None; Absent: 
None. MOTION CARRIED 
 
b. Ordinance: Approving Annexation Agreement Amendment for Lots 70 & 71 (Hannaford 

Farms). 
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Director Marion stated that the Public Hearing for this amendment has just taken place. An 
ordinance is being presented for approval to relieve the owners of their obligations. 
 
Motion by Trustee Michels, second by Trustee Schomas, to Approve an Ordinance: 
Approving Annexation Agreement Amendment for Lots 70 & 71 (Hannaford Farms). 

 Ayes: Michels, Schomas, White, Lendi, Herron, Bonnie; Nays: None; Abstain: None; Absent: 
None. MOTION CARRIED 

 
c. Resolution: Petry Subdivision (Hannaford Farms). 
Director Marion pointed out that this item also relates to lots 70 and 71 in Hannaford Farm. The 
Plan Commission met and suggested approval. The applicants are seeking to combine the lots 
into one larger lot to construct a single-family home. This has been done before in Hannaford 
Farm. The staff recommends approval. 
 
Motion by Trustee Herron, second by Trustee Bonnie, to Approve an Ordinance: 
Approving Annexation Agreement Amendment for Lots 70 & 71 (Hannaford Farms). 

 Ayes: Herron, Bonnie, Michels, White, Lendi, Schomas; Nays: None; Abstain: None; Absent: 
None. MOTION CARRIED 
 
d. Resolution: Setting the Number of Liquor Licenses (Sugar Grove American Legion/Corn 

Boil). 
Village Clerk Tracey Conti stated that the Sugar Grove American Legion applied for a temporary 
liquor license for the Corn Boil. The resolution being presented increases the number of 
temporary licenses for 2024-2025. 
 
Motion by Trustee Schomas, second by Trustee Herron, to Approve a Resolution: Setting the 

 Number of Liquor Licenses (Sugar Grove American Legion/Corn Boil). 
Ayes: Schomas, Herron, Michels, Lendi, Bonnie, White Nays: None; Abstain: None; 
Absent: None. MOTION CARRIED 

 
e. Resolution: Setting the Number of Liquor Licenses (Primos Tacos).  
Village Clerk Tracey Conti explained that Primos Tacos Inc. applied for a liquor license to serve 
alcoholic beverages in its restaurant. The resolution, if approved, would allow another liquor 
license to be added for 2024-2025. 
 
Trustee Michels asked if they would sell packaged liquor; Tracey confirmed they would not.  
 
Motion by Trustee Herron, second by Trustee Schomas, to Approve a Resolution: Setting the 

 Number of Liquor Licenses (Sugar Grove American Legion/Corn Boil). 
Ayes: Herron, Schomas, Michels, Lendi, Bonnie, White Nays: None; Abstain: None; 
Absent: None. MOTION CARRIED 
f. Approval: Liquor License for Primos Tacos. 



June 18, 2024 
Village Board Meeting 
Page 4 
 

 
 
 

Village Clerk Tracey Conti explained that this action would be to approve the liquor license for 
Primos Tacos Inc. 
 
Motion by Trustee Herron, second by Trustee Schomas, to Approve a Resolution: Setting the 

 Number of Liquor Licenses (Sugar Grove American Legion/Corn Boil). 
Ayes: Herron, Schomas, Michels, Lendi, Bonnie, White Nays: None; Abstain: None; 
Absent: None. MOTION CARRIED 
 

10. Discussion Items 
a. Settlers Ridge Unit 1A Re-Subdivision.  
Director Marion explained that TRG, the owners of 4 large lots in Settler’s Ridge Subdivision, 
initially planned to build townhomes. However, they are now proposing to re-subdivide the lots 
into ten smaller lots for single-family homes. The Plan Commission discussed this in detail at the 
June 12 meeting and approved it with the condition that the buyer of the lots must seek approval 
from the Village Board for the architecture and go through the necessary approval process to 
change from townhome lots to single-family homes within the Planned Unit Development (PUD). 
 
President Konen supported the proposal if the market was better suited for single-family homes 
than townhomes. 
 
Trustee Michels inquired if there had been comments from the Homeowners Association (HOA). 
Director Marion responded that there had been none. Trustee Michels also asked about the 
builder's approval process, and Director Marion confirmed that the builder would have to go 
through the approval process. 
 
President Konen requested this be added to the consent agenda on July 16, 2024. 
 
b. Social Media Policy 
Administrator Koeppel explained that the Village's social media policy needs to be updated. The 
goal is to allow conversations on social media while ensuring compliance with the law and 
protecting individuals, such as with the Child Online Privacy Protection Act. If approved by the 
Board, the changes would be implemented immediately. 
 
President Konen confirmed that Attorney Julien had reviewed the document and requested that 
it be included on the consent agenda for the July 16, 2024, Village Board Meeting. 
 
c. Deputy Village Clerk 
Administrator Koeppel mentioned that there has been a significant increase in FOIA (Freedom of 
Information Act) requests, which is taking up a lot of his and the Village Clerk's time. As a result, 
the Administration Department cannot focus on its other projects. Administrator Koeppel 
suggested hiring a part-time person to help handle the FOIA requests and other tasks such as 
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record retention, scanning, and backup for the Clerk. He proposed bringing back the Deputy 
Village Clerk position for this purpose. 
 
Trustee Michels asked about the funding for this position and if it was included in the budget.  
 
President Konen responded that it was not budgeted, as the workload was unexpected. She 
mentioned that the budget was done without the grocery tax, which will continue to flow to the 
Village until 2026. She also noted that over the past year, $16,455 had been spent on legal fees 
for FOIA redactions. President Konen expressed concern about the substantial amount of time 
the Village Administrator and Director Anastasia spend on FOIA-related work and the impact on 
Tracey, who spends about 50% of her time on it.  
 
Trustee White agreed. 
 
Trustee Lendi verified that this would be a part-time position.  
 
Trustee Bonnie asked if hiring a consultant was an option. Administrator Koeppel answered that 
we could investigate a consulting firm. However, there are some privacy concerns regarding 
personnel files, and we wouldn’t want an outside party looking at these items.  
 
Trustee Schomas asked about the additional responsibilities of the position being discussed.  
 
Administrator Koeppel explained that the position would provide backup to the Village Clerk for 
her current duties, including scanning documents into Laserfiche to make them available online, 
handling social media, and streamlining processes.  
 
President Konen reminded the board there was a deputy clerk position before Tracey joined the 
village. The initial idea was to merge the roles and have the Village Clerk take on the extra 
responsibilities. However, this is no longer the case due to the increased workload. President 
Konen requested that this matter be addressed at the July 16, 2024, Village Board Meeting under 
General Business.  
 
Administrator Koeppel agreed and mentioned that a job description and salary would also be 
presented at that time. 
 

11. Staff Reports 
Police Department—There was an incident at the Hankes Road bridge. Asphalt fell through, and 
the road was closed for bridge inspection. A steel plate was put down, and permanent repairs 
will be done this week or next. Notice will be given to the community when this occurs. IDOT was 
on the scene, and the Kane County Office of Emergency Management assisted with blocking the 
road.  
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Trustee Michels asked if community notice could be sent when they are working on the bridge.  
 
Community Development – nothing additional. 
 
Economic Development – nothing additional. 
 
Public Works – nothing additional. 
 
Administration – nothing additional. 
 
Finance – nothing additional. 
 

12. Public Hearing 
a. I-88 & IL-47 TIF Redevelopment Project Area. 
President Konen opened the Public Hearing for the I-88 & IL-47 TIF Redevelopment Project Area. 
Geoff Dickinson from SB Friedman gave a brief presentation on the redevelopment project area 
and discussed the qualifications of the TIF district. President Konen explained that the Public 
Hearing is for the creation of a new TIF district and whether it meets the statutory requirements 
for creation. Comments are limited to 3 minutes.  
 
President Konen read the following from the Village Code:  
 
1-8-2: MEETINGS: Section G-3 
Persons addressing the Board shall refrain from commenting about the private activities, 
lifestyles, or beliefs of others, including Village employees and elected officials, which are 
unrelated to the business of the Village Board. Also, speakers should refrain from comments or 
conduct that is uncivil, rude, vulgar, profane, or otherwise disruptive. Any person engaging in such 
conduct shall be requested to leave the meeting. 
 
President Konen respectfully requested applause and comments be refrained from when people 
were speaking.  
 
Geoff Dickinson from SB Friedman presented the following information: 
 
The project encompasses 860 acres, 100 of which are designated right-of-way, and the remainder 
are privately owned land parcels. 

 
The Illinois TIF Act has rules regarding eligibility for using TIF for vacant land. There are two 
qualifying tests: the One-Factor Test and the Two-Factor Test. The rules are dictated by State law.  
The field data collected was reviewed. This included historic property data, mapping data, an 
engineering memo from EEI regarding stormwater and runoff, and a review of the Village’s 
Comprehensive Plan.  
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The concept of blight is based on a portion of the law, which states that if runoff from the study 
area contributes to flooding in the watershed, it meets the flooding standards. A study conducted 
by EEI found that 88% of the proposed redevelopment project area's runoff contributes to 
downstream flooding in the Blackberry Creek Watershed. A professional engineer must make this 
finding. The conclusion is that the contribution of runoff to flooding in the watershed qualifies 
the area. 
 
Please keep in mind the following requirements based on State Law: 
 

o The area must be 1 ½ acres or more 
o Lack of growth from private investment test 
o "But for" test 
o The parcels must be contiguous 
o Future land use plan 
o Housing Impact 
o Estimated date of completion (23 years from date of adoption) 

 
The plan satisfies all these requirements. 
 
Not all the land is within the corporate limits. There will have to be an annexation.  

 
Farmland can’t be part of a TIF unless the land is subdivided. There will have to be a subdivision. 
This is contemplated and expected, and the report assumes this action will be taken before being 
presented to the Board to vote on the TIF.  

 
The TIF Act requires a redevelopment plan. It’s a general plan and does not include specifics; it’s 
to facilitate the development of private property.  

 
A budget with a set ceiling and allocation of funds is required. There is a spending cap, but the 
board is not obligated to spend. The Board can move funds as needed if the cap is not exceeded. 

 
The future land use plan is mixed, allowing for residential flex housing, single-family housing, 
business parks/commercial, parks and open space, and transportation improvements. The land 
use policymakers will be much more descriptive about this.  

 
 
President Konen explained the process for making public comments and stressed that comments 
should be limited to the creation of the TIF. She informed the attendees that there would be 
another opportunity for public comment towards the end of the meeting, during which other 
topics could be addressed. 
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The following is a list of individuals who spoke during the public comment portion of the public 
hearing. Some individuals provided or emailed written comments to be included in the public 
record. These comments are attached at the end of this document. 
 
1. Cody Slamans spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
2. Perry Elliott spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
3. Rod Feece spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
4. Tim Slamans spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
5. Carrie Boyle spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
6. Rick Boyle spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
7. Bobbi Boston spoke in favor of creating a TIF district. 
8. Mark Castrovillo spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
9. Ross Powell spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
10. Esther Steel spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
11. Carol Green spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
12. Jaden Chada spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
13. Lisa Essling spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
14. Dale Essling spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
15. Carolyn Anderson spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
16. Paige Gravitt spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
17. Jera Piper spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
18. Judie Childress spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
19. Kim Tee spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
20. Roy Boston spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
21. Yvonne Dinwiddie spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
22. Carl Dinwiddie spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
23. Pat Gallagher spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
24. Amy Maher spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
25. Tom Slosar spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
26. Mike Smith spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
27. Dale Peterson spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
28. Lauren Pivovar spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
29. Molly Reimer spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
30. Kevin Reimer spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
31. Bill Klish spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
32. Lou Lendi spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
33. Dan Randall spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
34. Mari Johnson spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
35. Bob Raimondi spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
36. Gary Swick spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
37. Lisa Neumann spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
38. Carrie Guerra spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
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39. David Seely spoke against the creation of the TIF.
40. Tommy Thomson spoke against the creation of the TIF.
41. Charity Assell spoke against the creation of the TIF.
42. Shiela Albano spoke against the creation of the TIF.

The public hearing concluded at 8:15 pm, and the Board took a 20-minute break. 
 The Village Board returned at 8:35 pm.  

Roll Call: President Jennifer Konen, Trustee Sean Herron, Trustee Matthew Bonnie, Trustee 
Michael Schomas, Trustee Sean Michels, Trustee James F. White, and Trustee Heidi Lendi  

Absent: None 

13. Discussion
a. I-88 & IL-47 TIF Redevelopment Project Area and Plan.
President Konen explained that this is the opportunity for the Village Board to ask questions of
the consultants. She noted that Kathy Field Orr, the TIF Attorney for the Village of Sugar Grove,
and Geoff Dickinson from SB Friedman could also answer questions.

Trustee Michels requested an Opinion Letter from Kathy Field Orr regarding the Joint Review 
Board (JRB) meeting and the non-recommendation of that Board.  

Trustee Schomas asked about the active commercial farming happening on the property. Geoff 
Dickinson explained that in the TIF Act, land that has been subdivided, even if it’s being farmed, 
is considered vacant land and subject to TIF.  

Kathy Orr further explained that there is no intention to discourage farming on land that may be 
developed at some point. This is why the TIF Act specifically states and encourages commercial 
farming until the land is subdivided and development is ready. 

President Konen asked for clarification from Geoff Dickinson on a comment he made at the JRB 
Meeting about the flooding and whether it matters.  The State Statute does not dictate at what 
percentage, or a study be done beyond the included study to dictate the percentage and whether 
that percentage by itself creates chronic flooding. She asked for clarification on whether this 
comment was made in response to the fact that it wasn’t relevant because the Statute doesn’t 
dictate that.  

Geoff Dickinson stated that he meant that if runoff from 88% of the study area contributes to 
flooding in the watershed, it meets the meaningful present and reasonably distributed standard 
in the TIF Act. The question being posed to him was about volumes of water which is not specified 
in the TIF Act.  
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Trustee Lendi asked a question regarding 88% of the property. She stated that it appears that the 
entire Crown property, minus the IDOT exchange portion, contributes to flooding.  
 
Geoff Dickinson agreed.  
 
Trustee Michels asked why this is being called a redevelopment project area.  
 
Geoff Dickinson explained it’s because that’s what it’s referred to in the TIF Act. TIF Districts and 
TIF boundaries; the technical term is the redevelopment project area. Three ordinances will go 
before the Board for consideration in creating the TIF District. The first is to accept the Eligibility 
Study and Plan; second is to create the Redevelopment Project Area; lastly, an ordinance to direct 
the County to begin diverting taxes.  
 
Kathy Orr explained the rationale: Before a designated redevelopment project area is adopted, a 
plan for its use must be developed, and its eligibility must be determined. The logic is to first have 
a plan and eligibility, designate the area, and direct the county to calculate the allocation of taxes 
per the TIF Act. These three items would be adopted by ordinance.  
 
Trustee Michels asked if the term “redevelopment” wasn’t used if the project would no longer 
qualify under the TIF Act.  Geoff Dickinson explained that when doing this work, they adhere as 
closely as possible to the Statute, and it’s referred to as the redevelopment project area. 
 
President Konen asked about the blight and chronic flooding and if the developer would have to 
rectify that issue. Geoff Dickinson stated that the plan requires rectifying and remedying the 
runoff problem.  
 
President Koenen asked for an explanation regarding the “but for” and noted that during public 
comment, the family's wealth and the ability to have money regardless of the “but for” were 
mentioned.  
 
Geoff Dickinson stated that the “but for” indicates whether the project will attract investment. 
This means debt and equity that can achieve adequate returns, and it’s good to know you have 
developers with money who can provide the equity necessary and, in this case, be the capital 
source conceptually, the lender on the improvements. The analysis of the financials is that the 
terms are very bad. The site requires high upfront costs to get the project going. Putting a lot of 
money in early, most of which doesn’t generate revenue (revenue comes over time), is a 
structural challenge in many of these environments. You couldn’t attract debt and equity without 
public assistance to move the project forward.  
 
Trustee Michels asked why the school tuition payments, the library reimbursement, and the 10% 
going back to the Village were factored in. Typically, the taxpayer pays these expenses, not the 
developer upfront.  
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Geoff Dickinson answered that the TIF Act requires that if school-age children are living in TIF-
supported housing, there is a calculation, and the Village will be required to make payments to 
the school before making payments to anyone else.  
 
Kathy Orr added that the maximum amount would be 40% of the increment generated from the 
subdivision, which would go to the schools. She noted that the district is losing children, which is 
negative regarding State funding, growth, curriculum, and a healthy environment. In this 
instance, the TIF Act could be beneficial regarding residential development.  
 
President Konen clarified that a residential boost located in a TIF district won’t force the school 
district to build a new school because of the 30% vacancy there.  
 
Kathy Orr agreed and stressed that if there is an influx in students as a direct result of subdivisions 
that are in part subsidized by a TIF, 40% of the increment will go off the top for the schools.  
 
Geoff Dickinson stated that it’s about operating costs and capital costs. More children can come 
if the schools have physical capacity and it doesn’t trigger a capital problem. Should it happen, 
the Village Board has the option to help. The operating side is solved with tuition payments, the 
capital side is solved by capacity, and ultimately, there is power in the Act for the Village to 
contribute to that.   
 
President Koenen asked if it would be a problem for the school district if they wanted to locate a 
new school outside of the TIF district. Would it still be an eligible cost for the TIF district because 
it triggered the problem?  
 
Kathy Orr agreed and noted that the TIF district has a project that generates children, so they 
would be eligible no matter where they go to school. Kathy mentioned that it’s similar for the 
other taxing districts. If a project in the TIF creates a capital-required expenditure, the TIF is 
allowed to pay to that taxing district. The TIF Act tries to work with not only development in the 
municipality, but the municipality puts in any share of its taxes, and it must provide Police and 
other management services. There is more equity in the operation of the TIF Act than is generally 
known.  
 
Trustee White mentioned that the Village had returned funds to the County from other TIFs and 
redistributed them. He inquired whether we would be able to do the same if a project within a 
TIF had an impact on one of the taxing districts. 
 
Kathy Orr responded that it could be done if the impact directly results from a project in the TIF. 
 
Trustee Michels mentioned that if the developer incurs infrastructure costs, the school tuition 
payments and library reimbursements should be expenses based on the end-user population, 
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and those expenses could be used against the TIF. This affects the TIF, but it should be the 
responsibility of the property owners or the third party purchasing the developed property to  
pay the tuition and reimbursements. 
 
Geoff Dickinson replied that when someone buys a house, they pay a tax bill. In this case, the 
base value from a TIF perspective is very low because it’s unapproved land. Most of the taxes will 
be incremental property taxes. That money goes to the County. The County splits it, the money 
on the base, and the farm value keeps going to the taxing bodies as usual. The rest goes back to 
the Village in the TIF fund. The school district notifies the Village of children living in the TIF 
district and asks for tuition to cover the children. The Village must pay up to a 40% cap at that 
time.   
 
Trustee Michels asked if this is a detriment to the school district, library, and all the other taxing 
bodies because they aren’t receiving increments on every house, just tuition for students. Homes 
with no students aren’t paying anything to the school. Therefore, the school district is missing 
out on the tuition payment and the real estate taxes that would go to the school district.  
 
Geoff Dickinson agreed and explained that from an operating expense perspective, there are no 
costs to the schools if there are no children. Tuition payments are designed to help solve the 
operating problem of additional children in the school. It depends on several different things. The 
size of the tax bill, the number of children, and the levy are other points. There is a limit on how 
much revenue you can raise as a taxing body. They can’t generate more revenue regardless of 
TIF. If you need more money to run a school district or any taxing body, there is a limit to that. If 
you believe these buildings won’t go up without TIF, you won’t miss anything. The development 
won’t happen without TIF, and therefore, they aren’t missing out on anything, mainly if you can 
make the tuition payments, which are over and above the capped levy, so it’s more money to an 
extent because they get their total levy plus tuition payments outside of the tax cap.  
 
Trustee Michels noted that if there are 100 homes, roughly 70 students per household, $14,000 
for tuition, and 70% of taxes go to the school, depending on the sales prices of the homes, they 
could be missing out on that extra revenue.  
 
Geoff Dickinson agreed. 
 
President Konen mentioned that there are currently 2 TIF districts in the Village of Sugar Grove, 
and the same principles hold true. Suppose you produce a child in this case because it was 
projected residential. The TIF pays the child's tuition versus the 2 TIF districts we have. You’re 
still preventing that increased increment from flowing through to the taxing bodies to spur 
economic development. What is the difference between some houses? Those homes with 
children will be paid for through the TIF. There is, to Jeff’s point, additional income. Over the last 
four years, we have proven that we have surplus funds back to the taxing bodies, which is extra 



June 18, 2024 
Village Board Meeting 
Page 13 

money above and beyond the cap. It’s additional money. President Konen asked what the 
difference is.  

Trustee Michels mentioned that services should be provided if there is a residential TIF. The 
school district may receive compensation, but the other taxing bodies - the Fire District, 
Waubonsee, and the Township - are not compensated. Residential properties are a burden on 
those taxing bodies, while commercial properties do not impose the same burden. 

President Konen mentioned that Chief Moran had provided a list of the number of commercial, 
industrial, and residential calls they had received. She emphasized that the issue of calls is not 
limited to residential areas but is a result of overall development within the TIF district, and the 
resulting increase in value is not being realized. Whether in residential, commercial, or industrial 
areas, it is still hindering the equalized assessed value (EAV) from benefiting the community now 
rather than 23 years later. 

Trustee White mentioned that this disregards the "but for" test. If it passes the "but for" test, the 
assumption is that no money will be generated from it, and no money will flow through the taxing 
districts. 

Geoff Dickinson agreed and stated that, in fairness, there are also no costs. There is no revenue 
and no costs. The concerns are consistent. How can redevelopment be facilitated without 
overburdening taxing bodies? The law gives you latitude to figure that out.  

Trustee White mentioned that some public comments were concerned about the financial 
impact on the community. In some cases, government units have issued bonds to finance TIF 
improvements, which can create problems. The developer must cover the costs if we decide not 
to provide upfront funding. If the development does not happen, the developer will not be 
reimbursed, and the village will not be obligated to make any payments to the developer. 
Geoff Dickinson agreed but advised against this. He further stated that if the risk for payment is 
on the developer, the Village and developer’s interests are aligned. They want to be successful 
and want things to get built; the Village also wants the taxes to flow so they get their money. But 
if it doesn’t happen, the Village is not harmed. The Village won’t have to tax residents or 
businesses. 

President Konen addressed a public comment made about creating a TIF without a plan. She 
stated that the Village has 2 TIF districts created many years ago without a redevelopment 
agreement. They were created when the EAV had gone down, the unemployment rate was high, 
and they could qualify and have TIF districts. They did not have a redevelopment agreement. The 
TIF districts were created hoping to spur economic development in some Village of Sugar Grove 
areas.  
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President Konen mentioned that in TIF 1, staff is working on some projects and hoping to bring 
them forward. Overall, in the TIFs, the increment has been deferred and is sitting in a TIF District. 
We have a surplus of that money, and much has returned to the taxing bodies. The 10% we are 
speaking of in this TIF district is for the same purpose: to give money back to the other taxing 
bodies.  

President Konen stressed that you can create a TIF district without a redevelopment agreement, 
but despite that, it hasn’t created the economic development the Village hoped for. It is a tool 
that is used, but it can’t be used unless it qualifies. She explained that the hearing addresses 
whether the TIF district qualifies under the statute.  

President Konen noted that the Boards before her had decided to open and create access and a 
full interchange at the Tollway to unlock the property's full potential and economic development 
within the Sugar Grove area and region. These decisions were made to spur economic growth.  

She explained that the TIF district, but for the TIF, does not create that economic development 
because, in the eyes of many in attendance, it’s viable farmland and rich soil. Many of the 
documents we have received are full of information, but they also tell us how responsible we 
need to be with economic development and what it does for this area. President Konen stated 
that it instilled in her that the TIF is more warranted because of the amount that must be done.  
She acknowledged that many in the audience did not agree and stated that TIFs don’t always 
work in the sense that they spur economic development. It’s a rare opportunity for a developer 
to come forward, and the TIF will not be created unless the property is annexed. President Konen 
mentioned that the public hearing is necessary, but this may never come up for a vote if the 
project doesn’t move forward.   

President Konen explained that this is an opportunity to invest in public infrastructure with the 
developer's money and get reimbursed. This is how all the TIFs have worked from the increment 
generated, and that’s how they are compensated. She stated that she doesn’t think the Board is 
ready to deviate from this practice or put the Village on the line for bonds.  

Trustee Michels asked about mass grading and site preparation costs, whether they are 
reimbursable under TIF, and whether all of them are TIF eligible or just a portion. 

Geoff Dickinson answered that it’s an eligible cost under the TIF Act. 

President Konen replied that it was her understanding that it did not have to be used that way. 
The Board would decide on how the funds are allocated under the TIF. 

Trustee Michels asked how the village is protected and said not much money is spent on the 
south side of 1-88 when most of the cost is running to the infrastructure for the north side of I-
88. He stated he wouldn’t like to see a lot of expenses put into the TIF on the south side, then
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suddenly want to move to the north side, and there isn’t enough TIF money to run the 
infrastructure.  

Kathy Orr responded that no TIF money would exist unless the south portion was developed 
entirely. Also, the Board will enter into a redevelopment agreement, allowing the Board to set a 
policy for what it believes is best for Sugar Grove's overall development. There will be an 
opportunity to address all issues.  

Trustee White asked if they decided not to move north after developing the south half if the 
increment funds would still be available, and if the Board could decide whether to use them.  

Kathy Orr answered only if the amount developed generates more increment than the developer 
has invested and is entitled to reimbursement.  

President Konen asked whether you can obligate a developer to provide that infrastructure 
through the redevelopment agreement.  

Kathy Orr agreed and stated that’s where you can ensure your policy is implemented in terms of 
what you want developed first, second, third, etc.  

Trustee Schomas asked if EEI would be back at one of the Village Board Meetings before there is 
a vote. President Konen answered that they would be.   

Trustee White asked the consultants what they have seen in their experience that would 
constitute abuse of a TIF and what the Board should be looking out for.  

Kathy Orr stated that one thing to look out for is bonding up front. She went on to state that 
because an interested developer owns the land and is putting the money upfront to be repaid 
over 10-20 years, it is a satisfaction to the Village. You have a developer who is hated because of 
their deep pockets, but this is the only type of developer that would have the money to invest 
over $100 M and wait to see if it’s a success. They are taking a significant risk, and the Village is 
protected from risk with the type of development you’re contemplating.  

Trustee White noted that the Village has already approved a project in one of the other TIFs and 
has a developer who did not have the financial ability to do the project. We’ve lost a great source 
of tax revenue, not just for the school district but also sales tax for the Village.  

President Konen spoke to a public comment about Jewel, specifically how Jewel came into the 
Village naturally. She explained that Trustee Michels and previous board members brought Jewel 
to the Village. They worked hard and gave a $1 M sales tax agreement. This money was out of 
the Village of Sugar Grove’s ability to cover its costs, and the property immediately came on the 
tax rolls. The concerns over TIF districts are understood. We have concerns and are looking at it 
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from protecting the Village and all the taxing bodies. This is why we’ve been meeting with taxing 
bodies to ask how to help.  

President Konen mentioned that an infrastructure project of this magnitude is not something the 
Village can take on or bond for, which means the interchange would not develop but for the TIF 
district. The Village has high expenses, and when we give out sales tax agreements, we cut the 
revenue source for the Village. She explained that this project benefits all taxing bodies in the 
long term.  

Trustee Lendi asked Kathy Orr what the intent of the TIF Act is and what a TIF is supposed to be 
used for. Trustee Lendi stated that she thinks a TIF may be used for property such as an 
abandoned gravel pit, which can’t be developed easily unless someone with a lot of money wants 
to expand the land or there is an incentive. 

Kathy Orr explained that Urban Renewal Acts were strictly for aging downtown areas before the 
TIF Act existed. Unfortunately, this has been an undercurrent of the TIF Act. This is because when 
it was written in 1977, the view of what would be required to incentivize development went 
beyond urban centers. Another issue is that developers won’t develop without being 
incentivized. They will develop and take the risk only if, in the long run, there is a capital return 
for their efforts. This has taken on an entirely new definition of economic development that 
wasn’t there in 1977.  

Trustee Lendi stated that, in her opinion, the way the TIF Act is written, this does not qualify for 
a TIF. She said that as it’s written, it is not blighted in that sense; just being uphill of the watershed 
seems to be a loophole for incentivizing development to come. If it needs to change, that needs 
to be done in Springfield.  

Kathy Orr answered that the word blighted is the problem. For economic development in the TIF 
Act, blighted no longer means dilapidated buildings; blighted means the development costs are 
not economically viable without some additional input. Blighted has evolved into a pragmatic 
definition all over the State, with the idea that blight means there is a factor present that makes 
a project not viable economically unless, in the long run, the profit and the capital input make it 
worth the risk.  

Geoff Dickinson agreed but stated that according to the law, the land is blighted if runoff 
contributes to flooding the watershed. He said it comes back to the Board and what they want 
to do. The Board doesn’t have to do anything but does have the power to do something under 
the law.   

Trustee Lendi stated that, from what she read, the municipality is required to see if this meets 
the intent of the ACT, and she explained that her opinion hadn’t changed since November, when 
this was first presented.  
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President Konen stated that the Board will contact staff with questions. The president thanked 
Kathy Orr and Geoff Dickinson for attending the meeting.  
 

14. Public Comment  
1. Perry Elliott spoke against the creation of the TIF.  
2. Carrie Guerra spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
3. Carrie Boyle spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
4. Rick Boyle spoke against the creation of the TIF and the Grove. 
5. Tom Slosar spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
6. Lauren Pivovar spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
7. Diane Slosar spoke against the creation of the TIF.  
8. Sheila Albano spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
9. Pat Gallagher spoke about the Village of Sugar Grove's Social Media Policy revisions.  
10. Paige Gravitt spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
11. Bob Raimondi spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
12. Carolyn Anderson spoke against the creation of the TIF.  
13. Yvonne Dinwiddie spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
14. Bill Klish spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
15. Jim Marter spoke against the creation of the TIF.  
16. Peter Baughman spoke against the creation of the TIF. 
17. Jeff Arnold spoke against the creation of the TIF.  
18. Tim Slamans spoke against the creation of the TIF.  

15. Trustee Reports 
Trustee Michels stated that the staff reports were not linked to the agenda.  
 
Trustee White had nothing additional. 
 
Trustee Lendi said a cleanup at Bliss Woods on Saturday, June 22, at 8:00 am. 
 
Trustee Herron had nothing additional. 
 
Trustee Bonnie had nothing additional. 
 
Trustee Shomas thanked everyone who reached out to him and his family with their well wishes.  

 
16. President Report 

President Konen gave a reminder about Food Truck Friday, Groovin in the Grove, and the Fire 
Department Open House happening on Friday, June 21, 2024.  
 
She also mentioned that Rocky’s Dojo is holding an Open House on Saturday, June 22, 2024, from 
1 to 5 p.m. to celebrate its 50th anniversary.  
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President Konen stated that she believes that most people don’t want to hear the truth and that 
the thought is that the people on the Village Board are corrupt individuals who are being bought 
out. She stated the accusations about her owning property are false. Furthermore, it is a 
thankless job being on the Board; all they hear is criticism. She explained that hours are spent by 
the Board working on behalf of the constituents. She stated emphatically that she lives in Sugar 
Grove and wants the best for the community. She does not own property and is not being bought 
off. The narrative can continue, but it doesn’t make it true.  

President Konen addressed the accusation that she had said that Blackberry Township would not 
benefit and stressed what she said was taken out of context. She explained that the residents of 
Blackberry Township said they don’t want additional property taxes, businesses, or development; 
President Konen noted that they would not patronize an industrial building and that there is no 
benefit to them with an industrial building. She’s heard this mentioned many times and wanted 
to clarify what was said.   

17. Executive Session
• Personnel –5 ILCS 120/2(c)(1)
• Litigation – 5 ILCS 120/2(c)(11)
• Property/Land Acquisition – 5 ILCS 120/2(c)(5)
• Sale of Property – 5 ILCS 120/2(c)(6)
• Review of Executive Session Minutes – 5 ILCS 120/2(c)(21)

18. Adjournment
Motion by Trustee Herron, second by Trustee Bonnie, to adjourn the meeting at 10:23 pm.
Ayes: Herron, Bonnie, Michels, White, Lendi, Schomas; Nays: None; Abstain: None; Absent:
None. MOTION CARRIED

ATTEST:    
/s/ Tracey R. Conti  
Tracey R. Conti    
Village Clerk 
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43W390 MAIN STREET RD. 

June 16, 2024 

Scott Koeppel 
Village Administrator 
160 S. Municipal Drive, Suite 110 
Sugar Grove, Illinois 60554 

Dear Mr. Koeppel, 

ELBURN, IL 60119 

Re: Blackberry Township Objection to the Village of Sugar Grove's Proposed 1-88 and 
IL-47 Redevelopment Project Area Tax Increment Finance District 

I am writing in my capacity as the Township Supervisor of Blackberry Township, Kane County, 
Illinois (the "Township"), to express the Township's firm objection to the proposed 1-88 and IL-
47 Redevelopment Project Area Tax Increment Finance District ("TIF") on approximately 760 
acres (the "Project Area" legally described in the Village of Sugar Grove's Public Hearing Notice 
dated April 16, 2024) of land located partly within the Township. 

After careful consideration and analysis, it has become evident that the establishment of the 
proposed TIF district would have significant adverse effects on the economic well-being of the 
Township and other taxing bodies within the Project Area, including without limitation, the 
Blackberry Township Road District. While we recognize the potential benefits that TIF districts 
may bring to certain areas, we believe that the proposed district's economic impact on Blackberry 
Township would far outweigh any potential benefits and that the Project Area does not otherwise 
meet the "blighted" designation upon which the Village seek to base the establishment of such TIF 
district.. 

First and foremost, the establishment of the TIF district would divert essential tax revenue away 
from our township's general fund, thereby limiting our ability to provide vital services and 
infrastructure improvements to our residents, both existing and future. As you are well aware, 
Blackberry Township relies almost exclusively on property tax revenue to fund various public 
services, including but not limited to general public assistance, senior services education, public 
safety, and road maintenance. The redirection of tax revenue to the TIF district would deprive our 
township of the resources necessary to maintain and enhance these critical services, ultimately 
detrimentally affecting the quality of life for our residents. 

Additionally, the proposed development within the Project Area will be a tremendous burden on 
to the Township Assessor, who is statutorily charged with assessing all current and future 

















































































































































From: Jen Ward
To: vclerk
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Public Comment 2024 0618 PH
Date: Tuesday, June 18, 2024 11:31:09 AM

CAUTION: This email originated outside of the Village of Sugar Grove's email system. Do not click on links or open attachments unless you
recognize the sender and you are expecting the message. Never provide your user ID or password to anyone or enter credentials from a
link in email.

Please submit into the public record as a public comment for public hearing 2024 0618 PH

As a neighbor and Kaneland School District taxpayer I would like to urge you to consider what this TIF will do to our community.
The unnecessary stress that it will burden the Kaneland Taxpayers with is disproportionate to any gains and the majority of the
district knows it. There is a growing consensus of voters who are setting their sights on dissolving and consolidating the Kaneland
School District per (105 ILCS 5/11E). It was not very long ago that this proposal gained serious traction. This TIF is the impetus that
will put the ball into motion and motivate people to protect their best interests; which is distancing the tax burden of Sugar Grove
from the rest of Kaneland School District.

 

I appreciate your consideration of the potential impact this indirect tax will have on your neighbors.

 

Thank you,

 

Jennifer Ward 

 



From: Marla Vartabedian
To: vclerk; Marla Vartabedian; Scott Koeppel
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Redevelopment Project
Date: Tuesday, June 18, 2024 8:02:17 PM

CAUTION: This email originated outside of the Village of Sugar Grove's email system. Do not click on
links or open attachments unless you recognize the sender and you are expecting the message. Never
provide your user ID or password to anyone or enter credentials from a link in email.

Good Evening,
My husband and I were unable to attend the meeting this evening due to his illness.
However, we wanted to share our perspective on this project. 

Please do not persue this project. It will fundamentally change our beautiful town and not in
a good way. 

We are very concerned and ask you, with all due respect, please do not do this.

Sincerely,
Michael Fox and Marla Vartabedian 

Sugar Grove,  IL



Members of the board, 

            My comments are being read on my behalf tonight because I was unable to attend 
this meeting.  I am a Meteorology Professor and the discipline chair of the Earth Science 
department at the College of DuPage.  Right now I am away leading a field studies course, 
and during this course students will learn about objectively assessing data and the 
importance of scientific integrity.  It has come to my attention that the productive farmland 
being discussed tonight has been described as “blighted” in order to be eligible for a TIF.  
This determination was made based on a claim that much of the land “contributes to” 
downstream flooding.  However, no examples were given for how much this land 
contributed to floods… in fact, there were no mentions of any specific floods that this land 
may have contributed to.  The only justification given for this claim is that this land is part of 
a watershed, and water flows downhill.  Using this logic, thousands of properties in the 
area would also be “blighted”.  Furthermore, the great irony of all of this is that large 
developments and warehouses greatly increase runoff and contributions to downstream 
flooding when compared to farmland.  It is disheartening to see village leadership that does 
not value scientific integrity.  It is even more disheartening to see village leadership that 
believes their voices are more important than their constituents.  Why not hold a 
referendum on a financial decision on a scale never before seen?  Why not hold a 
referendum on a decision that will forever change the character of the entire area, not just 
Sugar Grove?  Is a lack of integrity and a refusal to hear the voices of your constituents the 
legacy you want to leave behind?  I hope not, but it seems as if time is running out soon on 
any change for the better. 

 

     



Mr. Koeppel, 

I tried submitting comments to the Village Clerk email address but received an undeliverable 
message below, so I am emailing you to ask that my comments below the screenshot be read 
and entered into the official record of the June 18 public hearing.  Thank you.

My name is Scott Meister and I live in unincorporated Elburn immediately northwest of the
Village.  My eye doctor and veterinarian are in Sugar Grove, I drive through Sugar Grove every
day, and I patronage Sugar Grove businesses every week.  I AM a member of the Sugar Grove
community.

I ask you to deny Crown’s proposal and vote no for a TIF district.  Crown does not need
financial assistance, and the financial and environmental risks to the community are too
great.   The community does not want, nor need “The Grove”.

No warehouses.  No TIF.

Scott Meister



Dr. Ross D. Powell 
 

Elburn, IL 60119 
 

June 17, 2024 
 

Letter of Concern to Village of Sugar Grove Trustees 
Sugar Grove, IL 60554 
 
Dear SG Trustee 
 
I am writing ahead of the public TIF hearing to provide you my perspective, allowing me to present more detail here 
than I will have time for in a 3-minute presentation. I live in Nottingham Woods subdivision in Blackberry Township 
and have done so for over 30 years. 
 
I am a geoscientist having conducted research for about 50 years, and although I am neither a ‘Professional 
Geologist’ nor ‘Professional Engineer’, I have led international research projects funded in the $10s of millions and 
have published scientific papers in the most prestigious scientific journals such as ‘Nature’. So I do have a scientific 
research pedigree and understanding about scientific quality. 
 
The arguments being made to justify a TIF district for the Crown development area, are at their core, geoscientific 
and hence I consider that I have a depth of knowledge appropriate in understanding what is being called “blighted”. 
Furthermore, I also have a thorough knowledge of the possible changes in water resources that may be caused by 
the proposed development, potentially leading to substantial harm to communities living in this area, without proper 
scientific analysis. 
 
I have studied the documents from EEI and SB Friedman companies which they used to determine that the land of 
the Redevelopment Project Area or RPA, is “blighted”. I consider that public information is completely insufficient 
for making a scientific determination that the land can be characterized as “blighted” based on potential flooding.  
 
They claim that 88% of the runoff from the RPA contributes to downstream flooding in the Blackberry Creek 
watershed. However, there is no public detailed documentation of that claim, providing: 
- how and why that percentage was determined scientifically, 
- no map is provided documenting where that 88% comes from within the RPA, 
- no statement is provided of what criteria were used to define the 88%, 
- no justifications are provided for using those criteria, 
- no discussion is provided of how those criteria were put into practice in the assessment; and 
- no assessment is provided as to what proportion of rainstorm water is determined to be runoff rather than infiltration 
based on soil types, ground cover and slope. 
 
I have since clarified with the Clerk of SG, that there are no such documents in the Village’s possession and so I 
presume each of you has no knowledge of such information required to verify the runoff/flooding claim. Perhaps 
EEI/Friedman have done such analyses, but not passed them on to SG? I would hope you will require such proof 
and require a scientific analysis of the data and interpretations, before making your decision. 
 
Here are a couple of examples to demonstrate the absurdity of the runoff/flooding claim for characterizing “blight”. 
It is a basic scientific fact that any topographic high area (hill) contributes runoff to lower lying areas within a drainage 
basin during rainstorms, and hence has the tendency to cause flooding in downstream areas of a creek or river. 
Using these criteria, it is logical to suggest that Johnson’s Mound Forest Preserve is “blighted” and should be 
redeveloped because it is a topographic high within the Blackberry Creek Watershed and is bound to contribute to 
flooding downstream. The argument also logically leads to a preposterous conclusion that 40% of the US should 
be classified as “blighted” because that area contributes to flooding by the Mississippi River! 
 
In any scientific study that I could get funded, I would be required to include those data and assessments mentioned 
above, but there are at least two more aspects that would be required without being laughed out of the funding 



agency’s door. Any legitimate scientific study would need to determine the significance of this assessment of “blight”. 
A couple of suggestions are: 

1. Evaluate just how significant the concern is for flooding. That is, assess the size of rainstorm required to 
create detrimental flooding and then predict the frequency of such rainstorms. Plus, demonstrate how and 
why that size and frequency of flood was determined and chosen from all options. (All of which is feasible 
through current computer modeling, and such approaches are certainly required in any scientific predictions 
such as for climate change scenarios.) 

2. Determine what proportion of Blackberry Creek floodwaters is contributed from the Crown area relative to 
the total 73 sq mi of the watershed. That would detail the true significance that this small RPA has on all 
Blackberry Creek flooding. 

 
Further on flooding issues, following the 1996 Blackberry Creek flooding that cost $14M, the county commissioned 
a couple of reports, published in early 2000s, using expert panels to establish ways to avoid such disasters 
happening in future. They used population projection estimates for the county to grow through 2020 and their 
projections were quite accurate. As we’ve seen from here and other places, flooding from massive rainstorms is 
increasingly more likely now, and in the future. Has the planning committee also used these reports to guide them 
in their planning? If so, how were they factored-in, after all, this RPA is a very small part of the total watershed? 
 
Other major concerns of mine involve issues of groundwater, its continued supply, and its water quality. 
 
The Illinois State Geological Survey (ISGS), the Illinois State Water Survey (ISWS) and the Illinois Dept of Natural 
Resources (IDNR) have produced several reports through the earlier 2000s, addressing water resources, shallow 
and deep aquifers, groundwater flow and potential contamination issues in the Blackberry Creek Watershed, Kane 
County, and specifically Sugar Grove.  
 
They have considered issues such as recharge rates compared with withdrawal rates from the aquifers given 
population projection scenarios as well as the potential for groundwater contamination of shallow aquifers from 
which many in Sugar Grove and Blackberry Township draw their potable water. Have you as a trustee used these 
reports to guide you in your planning? And if so, how did it influence your thoughts? 
 
Important concerns in this regard are the likelihood of major changes in recharge rates of the shallow aquifers after 
regrading of the proposed RPA, and the likelihood of contamination of shallow aquifers that residents in 
unincorporated Blackberry Township depend on for their potable water from private wells. 
 
For reference here, I am referring to the sand and gravel aquifers shown in yellow in this figure below from Kelley 
et al. (2016) and not the deep bedrock aquifers. 

 
 
The map segment and reference key below are taken from: 
Dey, W.S., A.M. Davis, and B.B. Curry, 2007, Aquifer Sensitivity to Contamination, Kane County, Illinois: Illinois 
State Geological Survey, Illinois County Geologic Map, ICGM Kane-AS 1:100,000 (http://www.isgs.uiuc.edu/maps- 
data-pub/icgm/pdf-files/kane_co_as_icgm.pdf) 
 



 
 

 
The map segment above shows the area around the intersection of IL Route 47 and Interstate 88 where planned 
warehousing and a truck stop are being planned in the RPA development. As can be clearly seen in the map, many 
of the shallow aquifers cross IL47 from the RPA into the neighborhoods where residential wells tap into them. 
Furthermore, when the reference key is used, many of the aquifers in the proposed development area have a high 
to moderate potential for contamination. So, there are two concerns involved here: 

1. The lowering or cutting of recharge rates of the shallow aquifers, by regrading of the land to create large 
flat areas for the developments, plus the covering of the land surface by buildings and blacktop. These are 
the same aquifers supplying water to nearby neighborhoods, and cutting into them or sealing them off from 
surface infiltration can ruin recharge of the aquifer(s) for nearby residents. 

2. The potential contamination by fuel, oil, heavy metals, etc. in runoff from the black-topped areas of these 
aquifers that provide all the potable water for nearby communities. Runoff from industrial and blacktop areas 
used by heavy vehicles is known to substantially increase groundwater contamination. Also, because of 
the topography of this area, the truck stop site would need to be regraded, plus its fuel storage tanks will 



need to be excavated further underground. Both actions will likely lead to contamination of the highly 
sensitive shallow aquifers. 

All of these aspects are alarming from an environmental point of view, both for contaminating surface waters that 
flow into Blackberry Creek and local residential areas during flooding events, and for contaminating the shallow 
aquifers. Ultimately, have you been provided appropriate documents so you can assess these potential 
consequences thoroughly with the aid of appropriate experts? I would also be interested to know if these documents 
exist, are they available to the public? 
 
A further concern is how will stormwater runoff from the regraded RPA be handled, especially with the likelihood of 
what had been termed “100-year flood” events increasing in frequency due to climate change? And what is the 
likelihood that that runoff will be contaminated and pollute shallow aquifers, wetlands and Blackberry Creek? 
The map segment below shows the area around the intersection of IL Route 47 and Interstate 88 where 
warehousing and a truck stop are being planned. The map is taken from an online map database KaneGIS4 that 
can be accessed at https://gistech.countyofkane.org/gisims/kanemap/kanegis4 agox.html#. It is possible to show 
different attributes on the map by selecting different layers – the options are displayed in the top right-hand corner 
of the map figure. Options selected for this figure are: Creeks, Water, FEMA layers (Floodway, 100 year flood, 500 
year flood), ADID, Soils, Addresses, CADline, Cadastral Subs, Stormwater (Flow path, Potential flood inundation), 
and Base Map. 
 

 
 
This area where the warehousing complexes are proposed, is one of the higher relief areas of Kane County. I 
understand from “The Grove” plans that much of this map area will need to be regraded during construction 
development to flatten it for creating a footprint for large warehouse structures and blacktop driveways and parking 
areas.  As is clear from the map, any regrading will greatly affect runoff over the whole area. 
 
Commonly during large rainstorm events the areas colored green and orange will be flooded and the question is 
how would that be altered after proposed development. As has been well documented in scientific literature, bare 
farmland can absorb much more water more rapidly than areas covered with buildings and blacktop. Hence the 
volumes of floodwater shown here for past “50/100-year floods” is most likely to be much larger. If you add to that, 
the predictions that extreme rainstorm events are going to be increasingly likely in future due to climate change, the 
area could suffer major flooding. Furthermore, that flood effect could be felt farther downstream on Blackberry Creek 
in densely populated areas including “The Grove”. I have heard that new retention basins will be constructed in an 
attempted to deal with this problem, but as no plans of such measures have been made public, given my concerns 
above, I remain skeptical, as I hope you do. 



 
The remaining concern for me is where the water will come from to sustain “The Grove” development. 
 
The quotes and their images below are taken from: Mannix, Devin H., Abrams, Daniel B., Hadley, Daniel R., 
Roadcap, George S., Kelly Walton R., 2015, Groundwater Availability in Northeastern Illinois from Deep Sandstone 
Aquifers. Fact Sheet 2 from ISWS Contract Report 2015-02. 
 
[Note that “potential head” of water in an aquifer is basically the energy it has due to the elevation of its upper 
surface (or “water table”) above mean sea level, and it can reflect how fast groundwater can flow in an aquifer. If 
the amount of water being withdrawn from a well is far greater than the rate at which groundwater in the aquifer is 
flowing toward the well, the water table depresses and gets lower around the well (termed “a cone of depression”), 
and that part of the aquifer becomes “desaturated”. If this occurs, the well may need to be drilled deeper into the 
aquifer. But if demand continues to be greater than the rate at which groundwater can recharge it, the well will run 
dry.]  
 
“The risk of desaturation in the 2014 map [below] was developed using the data obtained from the synoptic 
measurements. Also shown are wells where desaturation has been observed since 2000. As little recovery has 
occurred in the risk area, historical observations are shown alongside 2014 synoptic measurements.” 
 

 
 
“The projected risk of desaturation for 2050 was developed using a groundwater flow model discussed in Roadcap 
et al. (2013); three scenarios are depicted in Figure 4 [below]. Scenario A holds 2011 pumping rates constant (the 
most complete data available at the time of model development). Scenarios B and C simulate increased water 
demand based on projections developed for northeastern Illinois using socioeconomic and climate data 
(Dziegielewski and Chowdhury 2009). All simulations indicate that the risk of desaturation will increase between 
2014 and 2050 for most areas.” 
 



 
 
“As the three scenarios depict here [below], the future extent of desaturation will depend on the rate of withdrawals 
from sandstone aquifers. Unconstrained pumping from these sandstones will result in further desaturation. 
Switching to alternate sources of water will increase the viability of the aquifers for those who have few alternatives, 
such as residential well owners and industries, though local geologic complexity leaves the long-term viability of the 
aquifers in question for some areas with heavy withdrawals. As this problem has developed from the combined 
influence of sandstone withdrawals across the region, it is our recommendation that communities collaborate in 
planning for future land use and water supply decisions.”  
 

 
The following six figures and tables along with their descriptions, show the lowering of potential head in the two 
major deep bedrock aquifers (the St. Peter and Ironton-Galesville Sandstones) in the local Aurora-Sugar Grove-
Elburn area over a period of only 6-7 years, between 2014 and 2021. The information (quotes and their images) 
below is taken from: 
Hadley et al. (2023) Changing Groundwater Levels in the Sandstone Aquifers – Synoptic measurement of deep 
sandstone wells in 2021 throughout northern Illinois. IDNR Best online storymaps arcgis 
https://storymaps.arcgis.com/stories/6a8ff45c39134e168da93b45626fef36). 
 
Head Change in the St. Peter Sandstone (2014-2021) 
“St Peter Sandstone heads are also low (generally less than 200 feet above mean sea level) in southwest Kane 
County near St. Charles, Geneva, Batavia, Aurora, North Aurora, and Montgomery.”  
 
“In southern Kane and northern Kendall Counties, heads declined by over 25 feet generally and by as much as 100 
feet, due to withdrawals from numerous communities (Elburn, Sugar Grove, Aurora, North Aurora, Montgomery, 
and Yorkville).” [below] 



 
 
Head Change in the Ironton-Galesville Sandstone (2014-2021) 
“In southern Kane and northern Kendall Counties, heads also declined by over 25 feet but over a greater area that 
extends to the Sandwich Fault Zone. This head decline of over 25 feet also extends through a large portion of 
southern Kendall, northeast Grundy, and western Will Counties.” [below] 

 
 
Level of risk in the sandstone aquifers based on available head. 

 
SP, St. Peter; IG, Ironton-Galesville. 
 
“The most important feature to note is the large region in Kane, Kendall, DuPage, and Will Counties where the St. 
Peter is desaturated or there is less than 100 feet of available head.” [below] 

 
Risk in the St. Peter sandstone in 2021. 



 

 
Risk in the Ironton-Galesville sandstone in 2021. 
 
Specific Capacity considerations 
This table below taken from the same study (Mannix et al., 2015) considers “Specific Capacity” values at sandstone 
wells in the study area. Specific Capacity is a measure of the rate at which water can be pumped from a well and 
lower the water table in the well. It is measured in the number of gallons per minute water can be pumped out, per 
1 foot of water level lowering in the well. 
 
Mannix et al. state that “specific capacity also varies spatially over the study area. The areas of Rockford, 
DeKalb/Sycamore, northern Cook County, and DuPage County tend to have wells with larger specific capacities. 
In contrast, Northern Lake, McHenry, Kane, Kendall, and Will Counties tend to have smaller specific capacities.”  
 

 
Specific capacity is relevant when considering increasing population size because the more water usage at any 
one time by a large number of users, or one specific industrial user can lead to wells running dry at peak usage 
times (like power outages during high temperatures). Currently regional water sources are being depleted faster 
than they can recharge. For a 97% population increase (a total of ~18,735 people) living in Sugar Grove in 2050, 
leads to a projected use of over 1.3 million gallons of groundwater per day for a 51% increase from 2015’s pumpage. 
 
As an example of possible warehouse/industry use I present quotes from a study about data-center water usage 
from “Mytton, D., Data centre water consumption. NaturePJ - npj Clean Water 4, 11 (2021) 
https://doi.org/10.1038/s41545-021-00101-w)”. I realize data centers are in the process of trying to mitigate their 
water consumption and usage can vary on size, however, this is a reminder of extremely important aspects to 
consider in future planning. “A medium-sized data center (15 megawatts (MW)) uses as much water as three 
average-sized hospitals, or more than two 18-hole golf courses. Some progress has been made with using recycled 
and non-potable water, but from the limited figures available some data center operators are drawing more than 
half of their water from potable sources…. A small 1 MW data center using one of these types of traditional cooling 
can use around 25.5 million liters [6.75 million gal] of water per year.” 
 
So, if there is a medium-sized datacenter (15MW as per the paper cited above) it could use 101.25 million gal of 
water per year, which is equivalent to about 0.7 gpm. That could mean, according to the specific capacity table 
above, that a warehouse datacenter could significantly contribute to large drawdowns of the deep aquifers in this 
area, because it alone is at least half the minimum specific capacities of the aquifers. 
 
In closing I should note that I have submitted FOIA requests for all these data and scientific assessments that have 
been evaluated by the Sugar Grove administration and have received responses primarily saying that no such data 
or assessments are available. 



 
I urge you to consider whether you are comfortable in understanding all of these aspects and future impacts on all 
communities in Sugar Grove and Blackberry Townships. I personally am not, and I would vote “no”. 
 
Sincerely 

 
 
Dr Ross D. Powell 
Board of Trustees and Distinguished Research Professor Emeritus 
Northern Illinois University 
 

 
Elburn IL 60119 
 
[Please note I am writing as a private citizen and not representing opinions of Northern Illinois University.] 








